WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 5 DECEMBER 2013, 7.30PM
        IN THE MAIN HALL, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                               MINUTES
                                                                                   
Present: Councillors: Mrs Evans (Chairman); Mr S Coxhead; Mrs J Ford; Mrs S Gamble; Mr T Jones; 

Mr M May; Mr R Oglesby; Mr M Page; Mr D Wood; Mr R Gamble [WC, for part].
Apologies: Mrs W Collins.
Also present: Mr Blundell; Mr P Baxter (Clerk). 
                ACTION

13/14/164
Declarations of interest


There were none.
13/14/165
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

The Minutes as previously circulated were agreed and signed by the Chairman. 
13/14/166
Chairman’s announcements


The Chairman reported the successful installation of new play equipment funded by S.106 Agreement, and suggested that a celebration opening be planned as weather permitted. Mr May undertook to liaise with Mrs Whyman.

The Chairman also reported the need to convene an Urgency Panel the previous day, as consultation feedback on the White St Informal Crossing Point had required an immediate decision to be taken to postpone the installation work by Wiltshire Council. The Minutes of that meeting were circulated and agreed as an accurate record, and were signed by the Chairman.
13/14/167  Public participation


There was none. 

13/14/168
Councillor vacancy



The Chairman welcomed Mr Peter Blundell who had applied to be considered for co-option. Mr Blundell introduced himself and Mr Page proposed, Mrs Ford seconded, and all agreed that Mr Blundell be co-opted to the Council. The Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed, and the Clerk issued a copy of the Standing Orders and instructions for the declaration of interests in the Public Register.
13/14/169  Wiltshire Councillor’s report

Mr Gamble congratulated Mr Blundell on his appointment. Mr Gamble confirmed that land drainage was an issue for landowners and riparian owners; that the Stage Post planning application had been withdrawn, and that future applications should, in the view of Wiltshire Council officers, seek to retain the heritage building. Mr Gamble also drew attention to an application for 25 houses to be built in Great Cheverell, which apart from other very local issues may have wider implications for transport, school places and health care infrastructure.
13/14/170
Draft Budget 2014/15

The Responsible Financial Officer presented drafts of two proposed budgets for 2014/15 which were noted by the Council. The RFO was asked to present a further draft to the next meeting that gave an option for a 0% impact on the precept, and the consequent funding issues that could arise along with v3 already presented for comparison purposes.

13/14/171
Consultation and Communications Strategy


Mr Coxhead introduced his work to produce a Strategy and invited the Council to consider how it might wish to engage in its final development. It was agreed that after some minor amendments to a working draft already prepared that this document would be circulated to councillors by email and in hard copy. A seminar would then be held in late February, combined with work to review the Corporate Plan, to develop councillors’ views. The Clerk was asked to make the amendments and arrange the seminar.
13/14/172
Footpaths Working Group report


Mrs Ford reviewed the report already circulated, and commended the approach being taken by the new Rights of Way Warden as a number of long-standing issues had been readily resolved within a short period of the initial meeting.

13/14/173
Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group report



Mrs Gamble reported that the Steering Group had met on 12 November and had exercised its delegated power to make a plan for consulting the community. Publicity would begin in January, with a leaflet drop to every household, website updates and the use of social media for the first time. An article would placed in the February issue of News and Views and the actual consultation by way of questionnaire would be delivered to every household in late February, supported by an exhibition in the Village Hall. A draft Communications Strategy had been produced by Mr Coxhead but there was some concern in the Core Group that this work be co-ordinated with the overall Strategy for the Council. The questionnaire was now being piloted and a final version will be brought to the Council at its January meeting. Some concern was expressed as to whether public funds might be used to incentivise questionnaire responses. The Clerk was asked to investigate. Impact Planning Services had now started their scoping work, which will need sign-off from Wiltshire Council, before a report is consulted with statutory authorities for 5 weeks. This will underpin the consultation work in February if it can be completed in time. The need for a Habitats Assessment remains outstanding, and will require Wiltshire Council ecology specialists to advise in due course. After discussion it was agreed that the Council would set up social media facilities, and the Clerk undertook to seek professional assistance.
13/14/174
Risk Management Committee Report

Mr Jones, committee Chairman, reported on the last meeting of the Committee on 7 November, recommending to the Council that no changes were made to the current Risk Register scoring. The Clerk circulated copies of the current Register to the Council, noting that each entry now had commentary on actions taken to mitigate risk. The Clerk was asked to investigate the Council’s insurance arrangements to establish whether cover was in place to fund a legal defence if an action were brought against it. The Council noted the report.
13/14/175
Village Hall car park capacity

The Clerk reported the conclusion of a period of data gathering on the usage of the car park and parking in Sandfield and side streets, after the installation of parking control lines. The Council noted the data and agreed that there was no evidence to support enlargement of the car park but that monitoring would continue as the overall situation may change in the near future as the primary school considered plans for its expansion.

13/14/176
Village Hall car park waste bin


The Clerk reported that a number of complaints had been made about the bin overflowing, with the current arrangements for emptying unable to keep pace with demand. It was agreed that the bin should be removed and the situation then monitored. The Clerk was asked to make the arrangements.

13/14/177
Village organisation reports

Mr Wood referred to Community Speedwatch data circulated and noted the difference in recorded speed of traffic proceeding north to that travelling south. The camera rota had now been altered, and volunteers were still required for West Lavington. The Clerk undertook to enquire about the Metrocount installation that had not been re-done by Wiltshire Council.
Mrs Evans reported that the primary school had been granted Academy status in August, and commended the hard work of the headteacher and staff to bring this about a month early. The school is now at capacity with 30 children in all but one of the six classes. Two open days had recently been held, with 17 families wanting to send their children to the school. The school is considering adding a 7th classroom, cutting class numbers, and establishing a single year intake. Submissions have to be made before the end of January, with car parking one of the issues to resolve.

13/14/178
Nominations to external bodies



The Clerk noted that nominations to attend the Area Board made at the Annual Meeting in May had concluded and that meetings for 27 January and 24 March were unallocated. Mr Coxhead and Mrs Ford undertook to attend respectively.
13/14/179
Planning matters



No decisions were reported. The following applications were considered:

   13/05662/TCA 8 Rickbarton, West Lavington - raising of crown;


   13/05949/LBC The Old Manor, All Saints Rd, West Lavington – demolition of garage;


   13/06216/FUL Service reservoir, perimeter road, Salisbury Plain.


No objections were made.
13/14/180
Valuing Volunteering promise

The Clerk reported receipt of an invitation from DEVELOP to sign up to a scheme that promotes the support of volunteering. It was agreed that the Council should apply, and the Clerk was asked to make the arrangements.

13/14/181
Disbursements


The following payments were authorised:


Chq





                                   £


1262  D Coxhead (closed burial ground grass)
               1470.00

1263  Playdale Ltd (S.106 play equipment)
                          14860.80


1264  Royal British Legion (S.137/GPC, wreath)
                   20.75


1265  Clerk (postage, stationery, domain name renewal)        73.34


1266  F Coles (bins)       




      50.00


1267  CANCELLED

13/14/182   Correspondence and circulars received


The Clerk reported receipt of letters from the Police (incident reports), the Fire & Rescue Service (3-year Plan); and Community First requesting a donation to support the Good Neighbour Service. The Council agreed to make a donation of £50.
13/14/183   Date of next meeting


The date of the next meeting was set for 9 January 2014 at 7.30pm in The Giles Room, Village Hall, the date being chosen to avoid seasonal holidays on 2 January.
13/14/184   Items of maintenance


The Clerk reported that a meeting was arranged with the Wiltshire Council Trees Officer for the following day to review the Yew trees surrounding the war memorial.
13/14/185
Key Messages


There were none, as News and Views is not published in January.


The meeting closed at 9.35pm




 Signed…………………………………………. (Chairman) 9 January 2014












MM






























































PB

















PB



































PB

















PB














PB






































PB














PB


























PB























